Official Minutes of the City of Dighton
Regular Council Meeting held April 8, 2019 
Mayor Capra called the regularly scheduled meeting to order on April 9, 2018 at 5:30 p.m. in City Hall. Those present included: Council members Christine Birney-Carter, Kasyn Hendrix, Austin Bretz, & Matthew McClure. Councilmember Jeff Schmalzried was absent.  Also present were Ed Wiltse with Lane-Scott Electric, Bryan Kough & Jay Poore with the Lane Co. Sheriff’s Department, Chad, Marlene, Eli & Seth Rupp, Justin Emerson, Fred Lee Muffitt, Municipal Judge Shelley Selfridge, Craig Collins, Superintendent, Deputy Clerk Nikki Strobel, and City Clerk Chelle Anderson. Annita Lorimor & Araceli Perez joined the meeting at 5:32pm & City Attorney Dale Pike joined the meeting at 5:35pm. 
Councilwoman Birney-Carter made the motion to approve the consent agenda as printed, Councilwoman Hendrix seconded, yeas by all, motion carried.
Mayor Capra asked for visitors. Justin Emerson & Fred Lee Muffitt met with Council to discuss the property located behind Cook Park. Emerson & Muffitt would like to purchase the property for more seating & parking for their new business. Emerson & Muffitt stated that they will hopefully be opening their restaurant at the beginning of May. Emerson & Muffitt left the meeting at 5:40pm. 

Ed Wiltse with Lane-Scott Electric met with Council. Wiltse stated that he will be retiring at the end of May & the new manager will begin June 3, 2019. Discussion was held on the Operations & Maintenance contract. Wiltse suggested holding off until the new manager gets here. Wiltse also suggested that the City do a rate study. 

Eli & Seth Rupp met with Council to ask for permission to have chickens & ducks at their residence. Chad, Marlene, Eli & Seth Rupp & Araceli Perez left the meeting at 5:46pm. 

Mayor Capra asked for amendments to the agenda. Councilman Bretz added Dollar General annexation under New Business, Item D & Rupp request under New Business, Item E. Councilwoman Birney-Carter added Executive Session under New Business Item F & Executive Session under New Business, Item G. Councilwoman Hendrix made the motion to accept the agenda as amended, Councilman Bretz seconded, yeas by all, motion carried.

Mayor Capra asked for unfinished business. Discussion was held on the Law Enforcement Contract. Sheriff Kough & Officer Poore asked what the City needs help with. Discussion was held about inoperable vehicles around town. The City will be placing a notice in the Dighton Herald concerning the removal of inoperable vehicles. 
Discussion was held on the property at 145 S. First Street. Attorney Pike reported that the owner has tried to secure the garage after it was ran into. The owner has picked up the yard. Mayor Capra asked for new business. Discussion was held on Cook Park. Attorney Pike will look into the matter. 

Discussion was held on kennel fees. Currently the fee is $5.00 & each animal needs to be tagged. Councilwoman Hendrix made the motion to raise the kennel licensing fee to $50.00 per year & each animal needs to be tagged, Birney-Carter seconded, discussion was held, yeas by all, motion carried. Attorney Pike will work on an amendment. 

Councilwoman Birney-Carter discussed the Local Emergency Planning Committee meeting. Birney-Carter has asked Arlene Doll to consider doing an evening or Saturday meeting. 
Discussion was held on the Dollar General. The grand opening is planned for April 15th. Councilman Bretz suggested visiting with Dollar General about annexation, since they said they would not be against it when they vacated after the project was finished. Bretz made the motion to volunteer annexation to Dollar General, Birney-Carter seconded, discussion was held, yeas by all, motion carried. 
Discussion was held on the request from Eli & Seth Rupp to house chickens & ducks at their residence. Bretz made the motion to allow the Rupp’s to have chickens & ducks, Birney-Carter seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 

Judge Shelley Selfridge reported that she has nothing to discuss with Council. 
Birney-Carter made the motion to recess into executive session to discuss employer-employee negotiations pertaining to swimming pool wages for 15 minutes. The open meeting will resume in City Hall at 6:40pm, Hendrix seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. Council returned to open meeting at 6:40pm. Birney-Carter made the motion to pay the first year guards $7.75 per hour, 2nd year guards $8.00 per hour, 3rd year guards $8.25 per hour & the manager $12 per hour Bretz seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 
Birney-Carter made the motion to recess into executive session with Council & Attorney Pike to discuss the cemetery pursuant to the non-elected personnel matter exception. The open meeting will resume in City Hall at 6:58pm Hendrix seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. Mayor Capra left the executive session at 6:48pm. Council returned to open meeting at 6:58pm. 
Birney-Carter made the motion to recess into executive session with Mayor, Council, Attorney Pike, & City Clerk Anderson at 7:00pm for 5 minutes to discuss the cemetery pursuant to employer-employee negotiations. The open meeting will resume in City Hall at 7:05pm, Hendrix seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. Council returned to open meeting at 7:05pm. 
Mayor Capra asked for committee reports. Fire Chief Craig discussed fires inside the city limits. Collins said that there is to be no controlled burns within the city limits. 
City Superintendent Craig Collins reported to Council that he had an employee quit. Collins also discussed the solar sign that belongs to Lane County. Lane County will allow the City to use it if we will store the sign. Birney-Carter made the motion to allow Lane County to store the sign in the city shed, McClure seconded, discussion was held, yeas by all, motion carried. Discussion was held on redoing the alley behind the post office & Methodist Church. Collins stated that to concrete the alley would be approximately $100,000, B&H can pave for approximately $43,000 or the City crew can repair for $7,000. Bretz made the motion to have the city crew repair the alley behind the post office, McClure seconded, discussion was held, yeas by all, motion carried. Discussion was held concerning the spraying of the lot at 340 W. Pearl. Collins reported that KDHE was out for a sewer inspection. Collins will be cleaning up what the inspector noted in her pictures. Discussion was held on curbs. Collins is wanting to know if the Council wants him to do more repairs this year. Collins will get bids for replacing concrete curbs. Discussion was held on KDHE low interest loans. Collins will speak to the State about installing a water line to the fire station & a 2” main on Main Street. Collins reported that J.P. Metzler with RMA Engineering is working on a proposal to replace water well #7 as the tests came back good. Ed Wiltse & Annita Lorimor left the meeting at 7:21pm. 

Mayor Capra discussed hiring someone to take care of code enforcements & grant writing. Clerk Anderson stated that Ness City is interested in splitting an employee with us. 

Councilman Bretz discussed the Law Enforcement Contract. Bretz suggested trimming the contract amount. 
Councilwoman Birney-Carter discussed budgets.  
Councilman McClure discussed getting notified by Lane-Scott Electric earlier when there is going to be power outages for repairs. Discussion was held on the downtown street lights. 

There being no other business to come before Council, McClure made the motion to adjourn, Bretz seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. Meeting dismissed at 7:43p.m.
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